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INTRODUCTION:
Gout is defined as the inability to metabolize 
purine. This leads to oversaturation of uric acid 
resulting in inflammatory arthritis. The hallmark 
of hyperuricaemia is the deposition monosodium 
urate crystal, or better known as tophi. Tophi 
formation occur over several years following an 
uncontrolled level of high uric acid. It can be 
present in subcutaneous tissues, and often in  
unusual sites such as the bones, tendons, and 
joints. Tophi occurring in knee joints can lead to 
a significant reduction in joint motion, resulting 
in knee deformity and walking difficulties, in 
addition to causing multiple bouts of 
exacerbation of gouty arthritis. 
 
REPORT: 
A 33-year-old man, with underlying untreated 
gout, complained of reduction in knee motion, 
with associated pain and swelling of his right 
knee for 6 months. This was preceded by years of 
intermittent pain and swelling of the knee. A 
recent sports trauma precipitated the onset of 
joint motion reduction. On examination, joint 
effusion was demonstrated, with his knee range 
of motion limited 15-90’. Plain radiograph gave 
no abnormal findings. MRI showed a lateral 
meniscus root injury grade 3, and cyst-like 
structure with fluid signal intensity suggestive of 
ACL ganglion cyst or gouty tophi. A provisional 
diagnosis of right knee bucket handle meniscus 
injury was made and he later underwent an 
arthroscopic knee surgery, for meniscus repair. 
Intra operative findings however contradicts the 
provisional meniscus injury. It revealed instead a 
tophi, pushing the roots of the meniscus, 
mimicking a bucket handle-like meniscus tear on 
MRI. The ACL was also infiltrated by a big 
tophi. There were florid tophi deposition 
throughout the cartilage, capsule, synovium, 
ligaments and meniscus. The mechanical blocks 
were removed and he was started on gout 
medication. 

 
 

 
 
 
 
Figure 1: displaced root of meniscus 
Figure 2: florid tophi deposition on knee 
arthroscopy  
 
CONCLUSION: 
It is not uncommon for patients with gouty 
arthritis to have intra-articular tophi deposition, 
causing causing mechanical block, emulating 
other causes of knee locking. Radiographic 
imaging proves to be of no value as tophi 
deposition is not visualized on plain radiograph 
and on MRI. Tophi deposition will continue to 
grow, causing more acute flares and mechanical 
blocks and symptoms within the joint, unless the 
underlying pathophysiology is controlled 
through life long medications. 
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